

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNCILLORS

Promoting Diversity and Choice

From 27 – 29 October 2006 I attended the Annual Conference and Annual General Meeting, held in Cardiff. 

The Annual Conference was well attended and focussed on “Promoting Diversity and Choice”.   The Right Hon Peter Haine MP, Secretary of State for Wales and Northern Ireland, examined the implications of the Government’s choice agenda and the impact this is having on the provision of local services.

Members should note the information from Browell, Smith and Co, and legal services they provide to Elected Members of authorities who subscribe to The National Association of Councillors.  

Supporting papers for your information have been placed in the Members’ Resource Centre.

Closer to our Communities

I attended the Closer to our Communities conference on 17 – 19 November 2006, held in Chester.  

The implications for local authorities, arising from the Local Government White Paper, were explored with Councillor David Wilcox from LGIU.  This was followed up by a presentation from Wansbeck District Council on how communities and people can drive local improvements.

A meeting of the English Region delegates was held on Saturday, 18 November 2006.  Agenda and supporting papers are available for your information in the Members’ Resource Centre.

ACE PROGRAMME 

Practical Workshops for Members 

The second workshops for Members was held in October on the 4 themes of the Local Area Agreement.  This was attended by 2 Executive Members from Carlisle.

The day explored various example scenarios for partners involving performance management and outcomes for the partnerships.  The groups also explored each of the 4 themes of the LAA and the role of the voluntary sector in these.

The workshop has a follow up half day on the 20th February when worked examples of performance reports will be available to be examined by the group.

The third workshop for Members was held in December on Equality and Diversity.  This was attended by the Deputy Chairman of Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny, from Carlisle. 

The day explored individual authority reflection on the integrity of their claims as against the Equality Standard. It also explored the methodology of self assessment and what is required by the Equality Standard and progress on Equality Impact Assessments. 

From the day, the group agreed a proposal to set up a sub-group of the Cumbria Equality and Diversity Partnership (CEDP) that will focus on the Equality Standard. 

Joel Rasbash from Cumbria County Council agreed to take this proposal to the CEDP and one of the areas agreed on the day was to develop a joined up approach to Equality Impact Assessments.

Cumbria Sub Regional Workshop on the White Paper

NWIN and ACE ran a half day workshop on the White Paper: Strong & Prosperous Communities for all 8 Authorities in Cumbria, facilitated by Dennis Reed.  This was well attended by Chief Executives, Leaders and ACE Programme Board members.  

The workshop examined the main contents of the White Paper and workshops spent time looking at implications for Cumbria on frontline members; Strategic Partnerships and Overview & Scrutiny.

NWIN Regional Programmes 

North West Improvement Network (NWIN) are about to begin their new regional Programmes across the North West.  The first of these the Organisation Development programme begins in February.  One cohort is specifically for Strategic Leaders (members and officers) targeted at those who lead major change initiatives.

The Future of ACE 

CLASB (Cumbria Local Authority Strategic Board) have agreed to the development of a third phase of the ACE programme from 2007 to 2010, with a continued focus on the outcomes agreed for previous phases of the programme.

CLASB has explicitly positioned ACE as a jointly commissioned capacity-building programme for members and officers, working in direct support of the key local authority partnership programmes in Cumbria: 

· The Cumbria Strategic Partnership and the Cumbria-wide LAA

· Connected Cumbria and in particular the shared services programme

· The development of a Pay & Workforce Strategy for Cumbria

The main four themes for the programme are:

Leadership; Frontline Members; Shared Services and Joint Commissioning.

Proposals for funding from the Authorities have been accepted by CLASB and are currently going through Authorities’ budget setting process.  ACE is also submitting a bid to NWIN’s Communities of Interest Programme so the future of ACE will potentially be funded by both NWIN and the Cumbrian Authorities jointly.

CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE

The Customer Contact Centre has appointed additional staff specifically to take calls for re-cycling; these two posts are for a period of six months.

A computer will be located in the contact centre in the new year to enable members of the public to access the Council web site.  Special software will restrict access via the computer to the Council web pages only.  A computer to assist planning to deal with enquiries from members of the public has also been installed in one of the interview rooms.

SKILLS FOR LIFE

Since my last report there has been much progress with the internal Skills for Life Strategy, which as you will know is one of the building blocks of our key priority Learning City.

Members will recall the public commitment that this authority made in September 2006 to achieve the North West Go Award and in order to ensure that we do so before the deadline of May 2007 an action plan has now been drafted. We intend to be the first District Council to achieve this prestigious award.

Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee has accepted an invitation from the Executive to monitor progress with the authority’s Skills for Life Strategy and in order to assist them to do so had asked and received a briefing last month on this complex subject. Officers and trade union Learning Representatives, along with experts from Carlisle College provided the briefing. This epitomises the partnership approach that is being taken with this whole project.

Some Members along with the Chief Executive and other senior managers attended the launch of a new study centre within Bousteads Grassing. Aimed at Community Services employees participating in the pilot Go-Mo (Get On Move On) project this drop-in facility is located behind the Parking Bothy and is named The Tech Zone following a competition among employees. Although support is available from Learning Reps and staff from the college, employees are shown how to use the facility unaided if they wish or if it is more convenient. Here they can learn how to use computers and the internet and improve their numeracy and literacy. 

The first taught-course in numeracy and literacy began last month, provided by college experts, with 8 of our employees enrolling as students. The hope is that these and many of the other 60+ of our employees already enrolled at the college will gain the necessary core skills in order to be able to undertake qualification study up to at least Level 2. As you will know, this council has set targets, reportable in the BVPP via Local Performance Indicators, for the achievement of qualifications up to level 2 by our employees. 

The Go Mo pilot is designed to test out approaches whereby Community Services can engage with this exercise without unduly disrupting services. Senior Managers within the Directorate are fully supportive of this project and are very pleased with the progress made thus far. The authority intends to roll-out this approach across the authority around Easter.

Officers from this authority were keynote speakers at the recent and first national conference on skills for life within local government held at Wigan. The Chair of North West Employers has since sent the Chief Executive a highly complimentary letter of thanks.

EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY
The Council has produced an Equality and Diversity Policy and action plan, in consultation with stakeholders. This outlines the progress we have made so far in delivering accessible services to all members of our local communities.  The Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees will consider the Equality and Diversity Policy in this cycle of meetings.  The aim of the policy is to provide a framework and a number of overarching principles for the Council’s equality and diversity work.

The Disability Equality Scheme has been published and a gender equality scheme will be published in time for us to meet the statutory timescale of 30 April 2007.

The Disability Equality Scheme is available on the Council’s website in a word format but will be available shortly in a pdf format.  We have also produced a tape and CD format and a Braille version of the scheme.

Community Development

The Community Support team facilitates the Carlisle and District Equality and Diversity Partnership which has now been formally adopted as the Carlisle 'hub' of the Countywide E and D group.

The group has now agreed a Terms of Reference and membership of it includes representatives from the County Council, Health Services, Education services, Fire and Rescue Service, Police, AWAZ, CVS, CAB, Job Centre, media, multi faith organisations, Cumbria Multi Cultural Centre, One World Centre, etc

A Migrant Workers Focus Group has also been set up which also includes the Local Employers Affinity group. This will look at ways in which we can support the migrant labour force in Carlisle and their families.

The Group will be organising an Exhibition in Tullie House in January on the subject of Tolerance and Prejudice, which will focus on the Holocaust.

We have helped organise a pilot project between the Prison Service and St Aidans School called 'Prison Me No way!

During the day around 270 young people will take part in workshops, which will give them an insight into prison life, discuss anti social behaviour, drugs, crime and the possible consequences to themselves and their families of becoming involved in crime.

Councillor Mrs J Geddes

Learning and Development Portfolio Holder
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